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BOARD OF EDUCATION 

REGULAR MEETING MINUTES 
NOVEMBER 28, 2023 

 

A regular meeting of the Enfield Board of Education was held in Council Chambers on 

November 28, 2023. 

 

1. CALL TO ORDER:  The meeting was called to order at 7:00 PM by Chairwoman Riley. 
 

2. INVOCATION OR MOMENT OF SILENCE:  Jean Acree 

 

3. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Jean Acree 

 
4. FIRE EVACUATION ANNOUNCEMENT: 

 

5. ROLL CALL:  

 

MEMBERS PRESENT:  Jean Acree, Dr. Gerald Calnen, Janet Cushman, Peter Jonaitis, Philip 

Kober, Tina LeBlanc, Amanda Pickett, and Scott Ryder 
 

MEMBERS ABSENT: None 

 

ALSO PRESENT: Mr. Christopher J. Drezek, Superintendent; Mr. Andrew B. 

 Longey, Assistant Superintendent; Student Representatives Kayla 
Surprenant and Isabella Dinnald 

  

6. BOARD GUEST(S)   

 

a. 2023 Kid Mayor 

 
Mr. Drezek welcomed our 2023-24 Kid Mayor Gabriella Diaz from Eli Whitney school.  He also 

welcomed Mr. Senez, our Social Studies Coordinator and her teacher Mrs. Zenzick.   

 

Mrs. Zenzick stated it is an honor to introduce Gabby.  She has been hard at work along with 

her classmates and fellow grade 5 students from all across Enfield and State that have taken 
part in the Kid Governor program.  Ms. Diaz will tell you about her platform.  She also thanked 

the Board, Academic Office, Mrs. Middleton, Dr. Burr and Mr. Senez for giving our students the 

opportunity to participate in such an exciting program that highlights civic engagement.  She 

also thanked Principal Flanaghan and Assistant Principal Mr. Flynn for their support.  Gabby 

is a wonderful representative.  She is kind and empathetic student that is adored by students 

and staff.  She holds a job as a cafeteria helper, a member of the math Olympiad team, helps to 
tutor grade 3 students during our intervention block, is a member of the string orchestra who 

plays the cello, and also plays the piano, soccer, and dances.  She truly embodies our Whitney 

Wolves values, and we couldn’t be prouder of her.  Also here tonight is her mother, stepdad, 

aunt, current principal, former teachers from Hazardville Memorial, current Eli Whitney 

teachers and many friends watching from home and here. 
 

Ms. Diaz thanked Chairwoman Riley, Vice Chairman, Board members, Mayor Nelson, Mr. 

Drezek, Mr. Longey and special guests for inviting her to tonight’s Board meeting.  She 

discussed the Kid Governor program for students in grade 5 in the State of Connecticut and 

what it entails. She and her classmates picked topics and came up with a plan.  Next, we wrote 

a speech that demonstrated our leadership qualities and read them to our classmates.  She 
was lucky to be voted as our Enfield Kid Mayor.  She shared her campaign video and her plan 

on mental health supports.  She is proud to represent Enfield as the next kid mayor  During 

her year of service she will try to raise money and awareness about mental health to our 

students in Enfield. 
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Dr. Calnen stated your report was wonderful and inspiring.  He congratulated her on a job well 
done.  We have our own Mental Health Committee on the Board of Education that we have 

been forming.  You stated there is no shame in seeking help.  This has been a problem for 

many years.  There should not be any shame or stigma if you need help.  People that are 

suffering from mental health should be encouraged to talk to somebody about their problems.  

He congratulated her on her platform.  Our committee might seek your input. 

 
Mrs. Pickett also thanked Ms. Diaz and is excited to hear about your platform.  She would like 

to hear more about some of the other issues and topics.  Mr. Senez stated the grade 5 students 

participate in a primary by classroom, then by school and then by the district.  There were 11 

students that participated in Gabby’s classroom primary.  She won Eli Whitney’s primary and 

then the district primary.  There are dozens of platforms that were presented. 
 

Mrs. Pickett asked if there were any trends or topics that rose to the top or popular topics?  

This is a neat project, and she commends you on your hard work.  Winning that many 

primary’s is amazing.  She also thanked the staff and parents involved.  Your color coded flags 

is such a great idea and can help teachers when it comes to classroom support. 

 
Mrs. LeBlanc also thanked Ms. Diaz for her presentation that was awesome.  They also use 

baby goats and pigs as emotional support animals.  Your color flags is a great idea because it 

can be hard to admit you have any issues.  This is a great way to communicate.  There could 

be other issues the students might be having and just need a safe space.  She thanked her for 

her dedication to mental health concerns for our students and community.  Since Covid mental 
health concerns have skyrocketed and we need to do our best to support our friends, students 

and community members. You did an excellent job, and we are very proud of you. 

 

Mr. Jonaitis congratulated our kid mayor and future governor in 2050. 

 

Mrs. Cushman thanked Ms. Diaz for sharing your ideas.  Mental Health is something our 
Board has been discussing.  Your idea is very creative and was beautifully done.  She likes 

your flag idea.  Do you see each student having a set of these cards on their desks? 

 

Ms. Diaz stated each student would have a set of color coded flags.  The teacher will collect 

them at the end of the year to use next year.  With funding, more could be purchased. 
 

Mrs. Cushman asked about how the support animals would be used.  Ms. Diaz stated they 

would be used on certain days.  Mrs. Cushman stated this would be everyone’s favorite day 

and thanked her for this great idea and presentation. 

 

Mrs. Acree congratulated our Kid Mayor.  You are a great speaker and are very motivating.  
You are also very talented and community orientated.  Both she and Dr. Calnen have been 

working on our Mental Health & Wellness Committee.  Thank you for being so caring and 

empathetic.  She wished her all the best during the 2023-24 school year. 

 

Mr. Kober also congratulated her, and for being here tonight and sharing your platform with 
us.  What do you think Enfield is doing right?  Ms. Diaz stated when students are not having a 

good day, our behavioral teachers, school counselors and social workers are doing a very good 

job of talking with the students.  Having these teachers helping the students allows them to 

come back into the classroom.   

 

Mr. Kober thanked Ms. Diaz and it is nice to hear encouraging things that our staff are doing to 
help our students that are struggling.  He likes hearing proactive things like this. 

 

Mr. Ryder is glad to hear the Kid Mayor is coming from Eli Whitney.  He likes your flag idea.  

This can also help with students that have 504 plans.  What are the next steps.  Mr. Senez 
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stated unfortunately, Ms. Diaz did not make it to the Kid Governor.   

 
Mr. Ryder added being our Kid Mayor is better.  Congratulations. 

 

Chairwoman Riley congratulated Ms. Diaz on her great speech.  You are going places!  She 

wouldn’t be surprised if you end up in this seat or the Governors’ office.  Once you have been 

elected, do you go to the other schools?  Ms. Diaz stated we share our videos with each of the 

schools. 
 

Chairwoman Riley agrees that your cards are a great idea to use in the classrooms.  Even if we 

don’t have the funds to purchase them, the students could make their own to use.  You are a 

great saleswoman too.   

 
Chairwoman Riley asked Ms. Diaz to join her and Mayor Nelson up in front of the dais.  They 

presented her with a plaque from the Enfield Board of Education and Town Council thanking 

her for being our 2023-24 Kid Mayor. 

 

Ms. Diaz received a standing ovation. 

 
Mayor Nelson swore Ms. Diaz in as the Town of Enfield Kid Mayor and invited her to attend the 

Torchlight Parade and Carol Sing on Sunday, December 3rd and lighting the Town Tree up and 

attend an upcoming Town council meeting. 

 

Ms. Diaz thanked them for the plaque and presented them with pins.  She also urged anyone 
that is struggling, there is time for you to get better and there is never any shame when seeking 

for help for mental health concerns. 

 

7. SUPERINTENDENT’S REPORT 

 

a. Student Representative Update 
Student Representative Kayla  Surprenant reported the Rachel’s Challenge Pancake Breakfast 

will be held on December 16th, we will provide hot chocolate at the Torchlight Parade and Carol 

Sing.  Winter sports will start for Hockey, Wrestling, Indoor Track and Basketball for both girls 

and boys.  Model UN will participate in a conference.  The PE Department held a volleyball 

tournament, and it was a huge success.   
 

Student Representative Isabella Dinnald reported about the chorus Festival, lamplighter 

production Axe of Murder, NHS Honor Society Induction Ceremony, Career Day, Poetry Night, 

Mid-Terms, Chorus, Band and Jazz Concerts.  ERfC has job openings.  Cap and Gowns for 

seniors is coming up.  Sophomore students will decorate doors and PJ Day will be held on 

December 8th.  
 

b. Torchlight Parade & Carol Sing – as presented 

c. PJ Day 2023 

d. Staff PL – NS – as presented 

e. EPS Update – as presented 
Mr. Drezek stated Chairwoman Riley asked him to share some information about being an 

Alliance District and what it means.  The State of Connecticut had designated us in 2 

categories as being a high needs district with students receiving free/reduced lunch, special 

needs and students receiving ELL services.  These 3 areas will give you a percentage indicating 

if your students are classified as high needs.  This information is public information and can 

be found on Ed Sight.  This information is from 2021 and is outdated.  We have shared this 
information with previous Boards.   

 

Mr. Drezek shared information listed about students in several of our schools.  Each dot 

represents a school in Enfield.  Each dot on the screen will tell you about the per pupil 
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expenditure, each school is different because some are designate at Title I, II and IV schools, it 

also shows the population at each school, percentage of students receiving ELL services, 
Free/Reduced Lunch, and Special Education Services.  EHS students classified as having high 

needs during 2021 was 46.5%.  We know this number will increase.  We know what our special 

education needs are and how many students are receiving free/reduced lunch.  We also track 

our students receiving ELL services.  He reviewed JFK numbers.  ELL numbers will continue to 

increase as you look at elementary schools.  The overall high needs at JFK was over 50% in 

2021.  Eli Whitney was 55.7% high needs in 2021.  Edgar H. Parkman was 53.7% in 2021.  
Prudence Crandal was just over 60% in 2021.  Enfield Stret was around 51% in 2021.  He will 

send Board members the link so you can look at this information. 

 

Mr. Drezek stated he will not go through every indicator tonight.  We will do this in a series of 

conversations with the Board.  The Next Generation Accountability Index is essentially our 
score.  The State of Connecticut will grade every school in the state.  That score is made up of 

12 different indicators and will ultimately give you your score.  On the website you will see two 

lines, one is the State of Connecticut and the other is Enfield.  Through Ed Sight you can 

compare any district.  The Alliance Network was created in 2012.  Data wasn’t available until 

2014.  In 2014 the target was 85 or higher.  Enfield qualified in 2014 and our accountability 

score was higher than the state of Connecticut score and Enfield’s score was 76.2.  What that 
means is anyone under 85 qualified as an Alliance District.  The reason we were not named 

then as an Alliance District is because when the Alliance Network was created in 2012, only 

the top 30 districts were designated as Alliance Districts.  We were not included in the original 

30.  We were about 35 and we still are.   

 
Mr. Drezek added when you hear the term we just became an Alliance District this is not true.  

The State just expanded the Alliance Network from 30 to 35.  It is a 5 year evaluation plan.  In 

2012 they named the original 30 based on the accountability index.  In 2017 they re-evaluated, 

and they were to expand it from 30 to 33.  We did not make that cut.  In 2022 they re-

evaluated, and the State decided to expand the Alliance Network from 33 to 36 and the 3 new 

districts would not get the same funding mechanism as the original 30 and 33.  The funding 
mechanism was the towns ECS calculation.  Your ECS Funding from 2012 and 2022 was your 

delta or your ECS funding.  In our case it was $1.4 million and that would be a carve out of a 

designated alliance grant for Enfield Public Schools.  The Town of Enfield receives $29 million 

from the State of Connecticut in ECS funding.  That is the State’s share for paying for public 

education.  When you are an Alliance District, the State will carve out that grant which was 
$1.4 million from the $29 million and the Town would receive $27.6 million.  The Board of 

Education would receive the $1.4 million directly.  The town would not have access to this 

money.  Once we receive the funding or the funding has been designated, we have a 

responsibility to create an accountability plan that gets submitted to the Commissioner of 

Education that will outline what we plan on using the Alliance grant for.   

 
Mr. Drezek stated our look back in 2022 for the 3 new districts was made by legislation.  The 

look back for the 3 new districts was a one year look back opposed to the 10 years everyone 

else received in the Alliance Network.  Our one year lookback for 2021 to 2022 and during 

those 2 fiscal years, the ECS calculation was flat which means there is no delta and no grant 

and no Alliance grant for Enfield.   Since we are not receiving a grant we do not need to submit 
a plan.  The plan is really about what are you going to do with the funding.  We have a plan 

and that is subject to the approval of the Commissioner of Education.  Once it is approved, we 

would present it to the Board of Education as our Alliance District plan.  We never got that far. 

We did not have the funding to start addressing some of these indicators but have since started 

implementing things on our own.   

 
Mr. Drezek added some of the previous Board members are familiar with our instructional 

coaches at the elementary level.  This is something other Alliance Districts have done.  We 

knew this would be beneficial to our kids and for our staff to move the needle on our 

performance standards.  We did this internally without asking the taxpayers for more money 
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with the hope during the legislative process this will get rectified.   These are the facts and 

what has got us here today.   
 

Mr. Drezek stated it is not just test scores.  Indicator 1 is for test scores.  Mr. Drezek stated a 

lot of our teachers have moved mounds for this one indicator.  This started in 2014.  He started 

in 2017-18, and in 2018-19 is when we started making changes.  There is a gap in 2019-22 

due to Covid.  We were not doing standardized testing and there are no metrics.  We were not 

responsible for reporting data back to the State.  We knew in 2021-22 when the numbers came 
in we would need to reset the bar.  When we sent our kids home, we did not know what we 

would get back.  Our kid mayor articulated this best. 

 

Mr. Drezek stated when you look at this slide the categories are color coded, ELA, All Students, 

ELA Students, Students with High Needs.  The State designates your performance by all 
students and students with high needs.  As the number of students with high needs increases, 

that will alter your performance for all students.  There are 3 categories, ELA, Math and 

Science.  Each category is broken down by all students and students with high needs.  He is 

extremely proud of our teachers.  Every one of our disciplines for all of our kids and this 

includes kids with high needs where every metric went up last year.  What we are doing is 

working.  We would like it to work better but have started to move the needle.  We need to 
continue with this momentum moving forward. 

 

Mr. Drezek stated the next category is growth.  There is another indicator for chronic 

absenteeism.  College and Career Readiness is another indicator, being on track for high school 

graduation is another indicator.  Post secondary entrance, physical fitness, art access are 
indicators, and all of these combined scores are what will give you your number.  We knew this 

number would go down.  As your test scores go up, some of your growth performance 

expectations will also increase, which means your numbers go down.  We will explain this in 

more detail at another time.  If the Board would like, we can start having these conversations 

indicator by indicator with the appropriate staff members present so they can explain why and 

how things are being done. 
 

Mr. Drezek added he has just given you a brief update.  If anyone says this just happened, that 

is not true.  He heard what you said at the last meeting about being interested in how we 

address this moving forward to better serve the needs of our students and to move us forward. 

 
8. AUDIENCES  

 

Chairwoman Riley reviewed the Bylaws for public comments and stated she will allow 4 

minutes for audience member participation. 

 

Kelsey Mcguire Bruce, Neelans Road – Mrs. McGuire Bruce congratulated Chairwoman Riley.  
She is here tonight as a teacher.  She also lives in Enfield, is a mother and loves our town.  She 

urged the Board to move us forward and help to keep our teachers.  The needs of our town and 

students have changed and supports are needed.  She urged the Board to move forward with 

the K-5 modernization plan.  Teachers, staff and students need to feel supported.  We need a 

budget that meets our needs.  Please support us all and help to build a better future for 
Enfield. 

 

Ryan Scheutz, Church Street – Mr. Scheutz congratulated the newly elected Board of 

Education.  He hopes to set our difference aside and to move forward and focus on our kids.  

He would also like to see what can be done to prevent us from being an Alliance District.  

Hearing that we fear for the next two years.  What does this mean?  He wants us to all unify.  
He also congratulated our Kid Mayor Gabby. 

 

Ryan Moore – Mr. Moore refused to give his address. 
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Chairwoman Riley asked Mr. Moore to abide by our policies and state his address. 

 
Mrs. Pickett asked for a Point of Order. 

 

Mr. Moore stated this is his right and he just hopes the Board treats everyone fairly and look at 

your policies. 

 

William Delaney, JFK Teacher & ETA VP, Haystack Lane, South Windsor – Mr. Delaney stated 
he is a Social Studies teacher at JFK.  He congratulated our Kid Mayor.  He also congratulated 

the Board and would like to see them work together for our kids.  There is a theme of moving 

forward shared tonight.  The pizzagate scandal assignment was disgusting and we all agree on 

this.  We need to move forward.  Continuing to discuss this is a morale killer and will push 

people over the edge.  We need to be careful and your language matters.  Masks is another 
topic we need to move forward on.  Most of our teachers live in other towns.  How many town 

employees work in this town?  Respect is needed. 

 

Maureen Griffin, Abbe Road – Mrs. Griffin congratulated our Kid Mayor Gabby.  She is 

wonderful.  When she spoke about what is working, that is all SEL supports, and what our 

kid’s needs.  We need to move forward for the good of our students.  She thanked Mrs. Acree 
for being such a good listener and she respects you.  Board members can learn from your 

example.  You respect everyone and you are working with Dr. Calnen on mental health.  You 

bring experience to the Board as being a teacher for many years.  We have seen the impact 

from Covid firsthand.  She thanked Mr. Drezek for his explanation about ECS funding and the 

1 year lookback.  This is something our State Representatives should explain to use.  
 

9. BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS 

 

Dr. Calnen provided an update about the KITE meeting, ECDC staffing concerns, a 

presentation from Enfield Food Shelf was given at the Kite meeting, the Sparkler Program with 

pediatricians was discussed, PLA is looking for applicants, First Readers Ceremony was held 
yesterday at EHS, the first Fire Truck delivery of books will be happening, Rocking Chair 

Readers need volunteers, he also discussed the upcoming 2Gen Breakfast.  Brianna 

Beckstrand from KITE attended a workshop in Colorado.  Tonight the Board will discuss a 

Head Start Grant that was presented at the Policy Committee on November 1st.  He also 

reviewed Head Start goals. 
 

Mr. Kober stated last week Board members received some e-mails about a Board member not 

having any contact with children.  We are a governing Board that goes over policies and 

planning.  We do not sit in any classrooms as educators.  He also mentioned that he reached 

out to Board Leadership about having a Policy meeting.  As he mentioned at the last meeting, 

we want to hit the road running.  He has looked at our Bylaws and a lot of our amendments or 
updates to policies require 2 readings before the Board can vote on the revisions.  He looks 

forward to making recommendations. 

 

Mr. Kober asked via the Chair to the Superintendent, as a parent there are a lot of staff 

professional learning events.  The students have had a lot of half days.  He would like to know 
how many hours the staff spends with professional learning events, what are the topics or 

themes, and he would like to see an agenda or itinerary, are they mandatory or optional, is this 

a local initiative, and are they mandated by the State or Federal Government.  He would like to 

have some more insight into this. 

 

Mr. Kober stated he also sent a couple of requests to the Superintendent‘s office and they are 
pending research and responses.  They relate to student enrollment, school year gains, losses, 

retention, attrition, graduation rates, staff size, composition, longevity.  This will tie into the 

Alliance District statistics and retaining quality staff.  One of our speakers spoke about this 

and he would like to know if we are retaining staff or losing staff.  He knows this is some leg 
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work for the Superintendent’s office.  If you are familiar with finance or the business world, we 

look at 5 year patterns.  He would like to see 7 years of data.  He wanted to loop the public in 
on some of his requests. 

 

Mr. Kober requested through the Chair to the Superintendent do we allow support or comfort 

animals in our schools/classrooms.  You see animals being brought to schools during 

traumatic events.  Is this something we are doing in Enfield? 

 
Mrs. Pickett thanked Mr. Drezek for sharing information about Alliance Districts.  This 

information has been shared several times and encourages Mr. Kober to visit the Ed Sight 

website.  This information is for the public and the data there is reported by our district.  You 

can look at all the data and compare data from one district to another. 

 
Mrs. Pickett addressed Mr. Scheutz concerns about academic performance.  She has also been 

concerned even before she became a Board member and would attend meetings as a concerned 

parent.  The data shared tonight is not a new problem, it has been an issue for over 10 years. 

She does not want to blame or shame any of our high needs families or students.  If you 

compare our high needs to our non needs, you will see that data is not that different.  There 

are Tier I concerns and issues that need to be addressed.  We have had discussions at our 
previous Curriculum meetings about reading, instructional coaches, how we support 

academics, pathways and the work at the high school to provide opportunities for our 

students.   

 

Mrs. Pickett also addressed Mrs. McGuire Bruce and thanked her for her comments.  She is 
also committed to our buildings and facilities.  We will discuss some of buildings later on the 

agenda and she is also concerned about our school modernization efforts and long-term vision. 

 

Mrs. Pickett also address bus and safety concerns at Parkman that are causing the buses to 

back up in the driveway onto the road.  JFK also has some concerns with their safety pattern.  

This is something to consider when we continue future school modernization discussions. 
 

Mrs. Pickett is interested in hearing about some of policy proposals mentioned by Mr. Kober.  

We all have a lot we would like to address during this term.  She would like to know where 

these priorities or concerns are coming from?  Have our educators feedback been solicited?  

She is looking for meaningful feedback from those that our policies and practices impact most.   
 

Mrs. Pickett stated she got a hair cut from a recent Enfield High graduate.  She bragged about 

our amazing staff and the opportunities she had at EHS.  She also thanked our deans and 

amazing science teachers.  We need to hear more of this kind of feedback.  We also need to 

hear more feedback from Gabby. 

 
Mrs. Pickett provided an update about Enfield Street School events and fundraisers and the 

Veteran’s Day Assembly.  She thanked the staff for everything they did for our Veteran’s.  She 

has also attended Parkman’s ROAR assemblies and is impressed with what is happening at 

this school and their school events.  She also thanked the PTO’s for everything they are doing.  

Look at your principal school letters for events and happenings. 
 

Mrs. Pickett addressed Mr. Kober’s question about professional learning days.  Conferences 

were held on the half days in November.  So they were not all PL days.   

 

Mrs. Pickett was able to participate at Career Day at EHS and thanked the staff.  There will be 

an artisan market day at the old Nathan Hale building on Saturday and Sunday.  Many local 
businesses will participate.  They will be there throughout the holidays. 

 

Mrs. Acree provided the Board with an update about happenings at Prudence Crandall.  There 

2nd annual Family Engagement day was a huge success.  They will also hold a diversity and 



 

Regular BOE Meeting Minutes 
November 28, 2023 

Page 8 
 

 

culture winter celebrations event, a Literacy/Numeracy Night and Book Swap.  They are 

looking for gently used books.  They will also be celebrating the festival of Hanukkah.  The 
Crandall/Barnard PTO meeting will be held virtually on December 19th at 6:00 PM. 

 

Mrs. Acree thanked Mrs. Griffin for her words of encouragement and support. 

 

Mrs. LeBlanc stated Cookies for Camouflage sent out 101 boxes or 854 pounds of cookies and 

cards to our service men and women.  She thanked Mrs. Gates for spearheading this yearly 
community event. 

 

Mrs. LeBlanc added EHS will hold their Safe Grad Jingle Jam Auction at Mount Carmel on 

December 12th.  She attended their career day, and it was another great turnout.  She also 

wished all the EHS winter sports teams good luck. 
 

Mrs. LeBlanc asked via the Chair to the Superintendent about the ECS Cost Share Grant and 

that lunches were covered during Covid and if this will affect our numbers?  Mr. Drezek stated 

that will affect the number. 

 

Mrs. LeBlanc added this is something the Board should keep an eye on with our State 
Legislators regarding the ECS Cost Sharing Grant along with the Alliance Grant. 

 

Mrs. LeBlanc addressed Mr. Kober about masks and in the spirit of moving forward, we 

received a legal opinion beyond the Executive Order about removing masks.  We were told this 

could be a felony charge if we removed the masks.  We also discussed the pizza assignment in 
leadership. 

 

Mrs. LeBlanc hoped that everyone had a nice and safe Thanksgiving. 

 

Mrs. Cushman stated at our last meeting the EHS Honors Chorus performed for us.  She 

appreciated them being there.  Their voices were beautiful, and it was a wonderful way to start 
our term and meeting. 

 

Mrs. Cushman attended the Prudence Crandall Family Engagement, and it was well attended 

event.  She thanked Mrs. Sargalski for showcasing these organizations to our community and 

for families to connect with. 
 

Mrs. Cushman asked via the Chair to the Superintendent about an item mentioned by Mrs. 

Zenzick and the activities Ms. Diaz, our Kid Mayor is involved with - intervention block and she 

was a tutor.  She would like to learn more about this. 

 

Mr. Ryder stated Friday, December 8th will be PJ Day for the children at CCMC.  Links have 
been posted on enfieldpto.com and enfieldschools.org.  He urged everyone in our district and 

community to participate. 

 

Mr. Ryder added Hazardville Memorial and Eli Whitney on December 1st will hold a winter 

dance at EHS.   
 

Mr. Ryder stated Wreaths Across America event is happening and each Board member has 

been invited to participate in this ceremony.  The Friends of Rachel’s Challenge Pancake 

Breakfast will be held on December on December 16th starts from 8:30-10:30 AM at EHS in the 

Café.  They will collect nonperishable food items, there will be raffles and all donations will be 

given to Enfield Loaves & Fishes.  The Wreaths Across America dedication will start at noon at 
St. Patrick’s Cemetery for the laying of the wreaths. 

 

Mr. Jonaitis addressed community members about changes being made to the Board being 

made quickly.  Change takes time.  As mentioned by Mr. Kober, some of the items will need to 
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be addressed first at the Policy Committee meetings.  This could take addressing these items at 

2-3 meetings. 
 

Mr. Jonaitis addressed the comments he made at our last meeting about the State of 

Connecticut not giving money to Enfield since we became an Alliance District and were told we 

would receive money, which has added to our financial problems. 

 

Mr. Jonaitis asked via the Chair to the Superintendent if were we told we would be getting 
money from the State.  Mr. Drezek stated yes we were told that by the State.   

 

Mr. Jonaitis asked if our representatives dropped the ball on this?  Mr. Drezek stated the entire 

budget process was passed by the entire legislature.  He does not know how our 

representatives voted.  This was communicated to him from the State Department of 
Education, not through the general assembly.   

 

Chairwoman Riley also attended Family Engagement Day at Prudence Crandall as a parent.  

They did a great job.  This event was well attended and a lot of fun.  She would like to see this 

kind of family engagement across our district. 

 
Chairwoman Riley stated we held our first First Readers Ceremony yesterday and 66 students 

have been certified as readers.  This was also another great event.  We will hold another 

ceremony in March and in June.  This is our 12th year celebrating our youngest readers and we 

have certified over 5,100 students. 

 
Chairwoman Riley watched a previous Board meeting when the Enfield Food Shelf was here.  

She would like to keep an open dialogue with them.  Springfield schools sends home students 

with back-pack boxes on Friday’s with food items for the families.  She would like to discuss 

this with them to see if this is something that we could do here in Enfield. 

 

Mrs. LeBlanc stated the Eagle Academy just started a pilot program where they have in-house 
food shelf and the students can take home food that is provided by Enfield Loaves & Fishes.  

That would meld together nicely with your idea. 

 

Chairwoman Riley is not sure what Enfield High’s food shelf looks like, but other high schools 

are doing this. 
 

10. UNFINISHED BUSINESS: 

 

a. Discussion & Action if any regarding Enfield Mental Health & Wellness Committee 

(Tabled on 09-12-23) 
 
Mr. Jonaitis moved, seconded by Mr. Ryder, that the Enfield Board of Education places the 

Enfield Mental Health & Wellness Committee item back on the table to discuss further. 

 

A vote by Show-of-Hands – 9-0-0 passed unanimously. 

 
Mr. Longey stated he reviewed Policy #9132 Standing Committees of the Board.  This is where 

we were discussing forming a standing committee.  There is another option that he is 

suggesting.  He has discussed this with both Mrs. Acree and Dr. Calnen, and they both agreed 

to form a Special Advisory Committee.  He would like this item to remain tabled and allow both 

Mrs. Acree and Dr. Calnen to create the purpose of the Mental Health Committee, membership 

on this committee and then give that information to Chairwoman Riley.  Then we would place 
this item back on the table for a formal vote to create that special committee.  This is the 

quickest way to move this along. 

 

Mr. Longey read from Policy #9132 Standing Committees of the Board about the process.  He 
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recommends this item remain tabled until both Mrs. Acree and Dr. Calnen are ready to proceed 

with a description of the goals, the plans the committee will accomplish, membership and then 
it will be placed on the agenda for the whole Board to approve. 

 

Mrs. LeBlanc moved, seconded by Mrs. Pickett to table this item until both Mrs. Acree and Dr. 

Calnen are ready to proceed with a plan. 

 

A vote by Show-of-Hands – 9-0-0 passed unanimously. 
 

11. NEW BUSINESS: 

 

a. Discussion & Action if any regarding Education Specifications for the Thomas G. 

Acorn Roof Replacement Project 
 

Dr. Calnen moved, seconded by Mr. Ryder, that the Enfield Board of Education approves the 

Education Specifications for the Thomas G. Alcorn Roof Replacement Project as presented. 

 

Discussion: 

 
Mrs. Pickett asked if these projects would impact the future of the modernization plan.  

Hazardville Memorial is on the list and if any projects are planned or loans are needed will this 

impact future plans of the K-5 Modernization Committee? 

 

Mr. Dague stated the referendum will have Parkman, Henry Barnard, Stowe, Alcorn, Crandall 
Enfield Street and the Annex.  Any time you have a school project and work is done on any 

building, you will certify that the building will be used for 20 years.  This case, the Alcorn 

building has our Central Office, and ETLA program housed there.  We are committed to being 

here in this building for 20 years.  Otherwise we would be liable for a portion of the 

reimbursement.  This project has a lower reimbursement than other projects because they are 

only reimbursing for the Central Office space at 35%.  There has been no discussion about 
moving Central Office for this project. 

 

A vote by roll call – 9-0-0 passed unanimously. 

 

b. Approval of the Eli Whitney State Project #049-0143RR Roof Replacement Project 
as Complete 

 

Mr. Ryder moved, seconded by Mrs. Pickett, that the Enfield Board of Education approves the 

Eli Whitney State Project #049-0143RR Roof Replacement Project as complete. 

 

Discussion: 
 

Mr. Kober would like in the future since this project was part of a referendum, to show visual 

pictures of the completed project to show the taxpayers what their money was used for. 

 

Mrs. Pickett asked how long will we need to use this building now since the project is complete. 
 

Mr. Gerber stated it would be the same, a 20 year reimbursement. 

 

A vote by roll call – 9-0-0 passed unanimously. 

 

c. Approval of the Hazardville Memorial State Project #049-0143RR Roof 
Replacement Project as Complete 

 

Mr. Ryder moved, seconded by Mrs. Pickett, that the Enfield Board of Education approves the 

Hazardville Memorial State Project #049-0143RR Roof Replacement Project as Complete. 
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Discussion: 
 

Mr. Jonaitis stated this is for a 20 year loan.  Mr. Gerber can look into this, he does not know 

enough about the payment process and present it to the Joint Facilities Committee.   

 

Mr. Jonaitis does not want to see us end up like we did with Nathan Hale. 

 
Mr. Drezek stated the building will remain in its current use for that period of time.  There is 

an amortization schedule for the repayment of the loan.  What Mr. Gerber is trying to say is 

there are different rules if the building will be used for other things. 

 

Mr. Jonaitis added there has been talk about building 3 new K-5 school and if the referendum 
passes we would have empty buildings.  

 

Mr. Drezek added that would be part of the plan and the direction for the unused buildings.  

That was all part of the plan the School Modernization Committee presented and what would 

be done with the facilities left behind.  This needs to be all encompassing because we may still 

owe money on these building.  If we can reuse them for another purpose, we would not need to 
pay that funding back.  We can have the committee come back and update the Board at a 

future meeting. 

 

A vote by roll call – 9-0-0 passed unanimously. 

 
d. Approval of the 2024-25 Head Start Baseline Federal Grant, SF-424B Submission 

Statement and Governing Board Approval Statement 

 

Mrs. Pickett moved, seconded by Mrs. LeBlanc, that the Enfield Board of Education approves 

the 2024-25 Head Start Baseline Federal Grant, SF-424B Submission Statement and 

Governing Board Approval Statement. 
 

Discussion: 

 

Mr. Kober questioned the abbreviated budget.  There are 102 students attending.  The budget 

seems very generic.  Can you elaborate on this more.  How many employees are there?  He 
would like to see more of a line item version of the budget in the future. 

 

Mr. Drezek stated the budget that is in your packets comes from the Federal government. 

There is more than 1 person that works there.  We are the grantee and follow Manchester 

Public Schools Board of Education and we work in collaboration with Manchester’s Head Start 

and need to follow the federal guidelines.  As with any grant, the format follows the application, 
and it comes directly from the Federal government. 

 

Mrs. Pickett stated our Head Start program is very robust and she complemented Ms. Valley, 

the Stowe Early Learning Center staff and the staff at Head Start for what they are doing.  She 

encourages us fully to support this.   
 

A vote by roll call – 9-0-0 passed unanimously. 

 

12. BOARD COMMITTEE REPORTS: 

 

Chairwoman Riley provided an update on Board members assigned to each standing committee 
of the Board. 

 

Finance Committee:  Philip Kober-Chair, Jean Acree, Dr. Gerry-Secretary, and Alternates are 

Janet Cushman & Tina LeBlanc. 
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Curriculum Committee:  Jean Acree-Chair, Janet Cushman, Amanda Pickett-Secretary, and 
Alternates are Peter Jonaitis & Dr. Gerry. 

 

Policy Committee:  Janet Cushman-Chair, Philip Kober, Scott Ryder-Secretary and Alternates 

Peter Jonaitis & Tina LeBlanc 

 

Curriculum – Mrs. Acree reported the next Curriculum Committee meeting will be held on 
December 21st. 

 

Finance – Mr. Kober reported the next Finance Committee meeting will be held on December 

4th. 

 
Policy – Mrs. Cushman reported the next Policy Committee meeting will be held on December 

19th and we will hold a Special Policy Committee meeting on December 5th. 

 

Leadership – Chairwoman Riley reported Board Leadership will meet on November 30th. 

 

PK-5 School Modernization Committee – Mr. Ryder does not have an update for the School 
Modernization Committee at this time.   

 

Joint Facility – Mrs. LeBlanc reported she does not have the next meeting date.  Chairwoman 

Riley has not received any communication regarding the next meeting date for the Joint 

Facilities Committee either. 
 

JFK Building Committee – Mr. Ryder reported the JFK Building Committee will meet on 

December 7th. 

 

Joint Security Committee – Mr. Ryder reported the Joint Security Committee will meet soon.  

 
Enfield Mental Health Wellness & Workgroup – Chairwoman Riley reported we have already 

discussed this previously.  

 

Enfield Cultural Arts Commission – Mrs. LeBlanc does not have any Enfield Cultural Arts 

updates at this time. 
 

13. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 

Mrs. Pickett moved, seconded by Mrs. LeBlanc that the Regular Meeting Minutes of October 24, 

2023, be approved.  A vote by show-of-hands 8-0-1 passed unanimously with Mr. Kober 

abstaining. 
 

14.  APPROVAL OF ACCOUNTS AND PAYROLL - None 

 

15. CORRESPONDENCE & COMMUNICATION  

 
Mr. Ryder reported CABE has invited Board members to attend a New Board Member 

Orientation & Leadership Conference on December 6th.  Please let Kathy know if you would like 

to attend.  The Enfield Instrumental & Music Association will hold a fundraiser event at Panera 

on December 9th.  Wreaths Across America will be laid on December 16th at noon at St. 

Patrick’s Cemetery.  You are encouraged to rsvp to Pam Townsend if you plan to attend.  There 

is a link on the enfieldpto.com website.  Also there will be a Gingerbread Jamboree being held 
at SELC on December 21st. 

 

16. EXECUTIVE SESSION - None 
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17. ADJOURNMENT 

   
Mrs. LeBlanc moved, seconded by Mrs. Pickett to adjourn the Regular Meeting of November 28 

2023.   

   

All ayes, motion passed unanimously.  Meeting stood adjourned at 9:06 PM. 

 

Scott Ryder      Respectfully Submitted, 
Secretary 

Board of Education      Kathy Zalucki, Recording Secretary 

 


